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Minutes of a Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of North Barrington Held TUESDAY, AUGUST 13, 2019 
AT 7:30 P.m. at the North Barrington Village Hall, 
111 Old Barrington Road, In Said Village

1.
Call to Order & Roll Call 

At 7:30 P.M.  Chairman Cifonelli called the Public Hearing to order and the Deputy Village Clerk called the roll: 

Present in Person:   
Chairman John Cifonelli, Vice Chair Craig Shully, Christine Bolger, Rick Cavenaugh, David Dziura, and Marilyn McAlester (Rick Cavenaugh arriving at 7:33 p.m.)
            Absent:

June Kramer
Also Present:

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk



Gerald Hawk (via cell phone)



George Leever




Nick Bethel




M/M Dave Mikos




M/M David Smith




M/M Greg Blus
2.
Approve Minutes from the July 9, 2019 Public Hearing Meeting 
The Minutes of the July 9, 2019 Public Hearing Meeting were made available to the Board. 

Chairman Cifonelli asked if anyone wished to comment on the July 9, 2019 Public Hearing Minutes.

No one wished to comment.

Motion: Vice Chair Shully moved that the Minutes of the July 9, 2019 Public Hearing Meeting be approved; seconded by Marilyn McAlester. 
Discussion: There was no discussion.
Vote on Motion

By Roll Call: 

Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Vice Chair Shully, Christine Bolger, David Dziura and Marilyn McAlester
Nays: 
None

Absent: 
Rick Cavenaugh and June Kramer
Abstain: 
None
Chairman Cifonelli declared the Minutes of the July 9, 2019 Public Hearing Meeting approved and put on file. 
Chairman Cifonelli welcomed the audience to the public hearing and asked that any person wishing to speak during the public hearing, be sworn in. The witnesses were sworn in. 
3.
The following variations are requested in the petition submitted by Mr. & Mrs. Hawk to construct a detached 3-car garage with storage area above on the 3.03 acre property for the property located at 675 Old Barrington Road, North Barrington, IL 60010.

ZONING VARIATIONS REQUESTED:

ZR-10-2-1
Accessory vehicular storage structures shall have maximum area of seven hundred fifty (750) square feet, with a maximum building height of fifteen feet (15’).

The proposed detached 3-car garage will have a total area of 3,305 square feet

(1,723 s.f. on First Floor; 1,582 s.f. on Second Floor) and a building height of

approximately 25’-6” measured from pre-development grade to the mean height

level between eave and ridge of the gable roof.

Chairman Cifonelli invited the applicants to address the Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA).
General Contractor George Leever and Representative Nick Bethel addressed the Board on behalf of the

applicant. Mr. Bethel indicated that Gerald Hawk (property owner) was participating the meeting via cell
phone to answer any questions.

Mr. Leever explained that the owner is seeking a zoning variation to construct a detached 3-car garage in 

order to store vehicles including a boat and camper. It was noted that a 12 ft. garage door is needed to
store the items.  

Mr. Bethel explained that the owner currently stores these items in three storage facilities. The storage
sheds are approximately 30 minutes from the owner’s property and one storage facility is approximately
1 ½ hours away. The owner would like to have the items stored on his property to alleviate paying
storage fees.

Vice Chair Shully asked if all of the items to be stored were recreational vehicles.

Mr. Leever noted that some automobiles would be stored in the garage as well. 

Mr. Bethel explained that the owner has a suburban automobile which needs to be parked in an angle

within the existing garage due to its size while other vehicles are parked in the driveway.

It was noted that the existing garage is a 4-car garage.

ZBA member Marilyn McAlester inquired about the 2nd floor of the proposed garage.

Mr. Bethel explained that the 2nd floor is needed for storage purposes and the 1st floor is for recreational
vehicles; thus the reason for the height.
ZBA member Christine Bolger asked if any of the items to be stored in the proposed garage were for

business purposes. It was noted that the items are for personal use only.
Chairman Cifonelli indicated that the proposed garage would replace the existing shed on the property.

Mr. Leever confirmed. It was noted that the items in the shed would be placed on the 2nd floor of the

proposed garage.

Chairman Cifonelli inquired about a watershed permit. 
Mr. Leever explained that the initial/proposed location of the 3-car garage included a watershed permit

application however; the location of the 3-car garage was moved to the rear of the property and did not
require a watershed permit.

Chairman Cifonelli commented on the existing/proposed impervious area as depicted in the Site

Grading Plan prepared by Land Technology. Chairman Cifonelli noted that approximately 1/6 of the

entire lot would be impervious which did not directly correspond with the Village’s lot coverage ratio

however; noted that the project does not exceed the Uniform Development Ordinance of Lake County or

North Barrington’s Village Code.

Mr. Leever indicated that a permit was secured from Lake County for the project.

ZBA member Marilyn McAlester asked if a permit was obtained for the swimming pool. It was noted that a permit was obtained for the pool.

Dave Mikos, 683 Old Barrington Road, addressed the ZBA and explained that he lives directly west of the said property. Mr. Mikos noted concerns regarding: 

· Drainage 

· Density 

· Proposed height of garage 

· Square footage of proposed garage
Mr. Mikos stated that he wishes to preserve the natural country atmosphere as described in the Village’s Comprehensive Plan.
There was brief discussion regarding the properties located at 671 and 675 Old Barrington Road being zoned as an R-2 classification with the surrounding properties being zoned as an R-1.

Miranda Mikos, 683 Old Barrington Road, addressed the ZBA and was of the opinion that the applicants did not have a hardship since they have an existing 4-car garage. She noted her concerns regarding:

· Emergency vehicle access along shared driveway.

· Square footage of proposed garage is larger than their house.

Chairman Cifonelli noted that the applicant may wish to visit the issue of emergency vehicle access for their home.

David Smith, 689 Old Barrington Road, addressed the ZBA and provided a brief explanation of how the surrounding properties were annexed into the Village. He explained how he owns the ingress/egress easement and that located within the easement is a shared driveway for three properties: 689, 683 and 675 Old Barrington Road. Mr. Smith requested that the matter be tabled in order to have discussions with Mr. Hawk regarding the amount of construction trucks that would be using the shared driveway. Mr. Smith explained that the amount of construction trucks entering the property has already been significant due to the construction of the swimming pool.

Greg Blus, 140 Old Barrington Road, addressed the ZBA and noted that the proposed structure is directly behind his house. Mr. Blus noted his concerns regarding:
· Lighting

· Drainage

· Density

· Square footage of proposed garage 

Chairman Cifonelli discussed prior zoning variation requests concerning oversized structures.
ZBA member Rick Cavenaugh inquired about the location of the existing septic system. He noted that it was difficult to understand the topography regarding water drainage patterns.
ZBA member Rick Cavenaugh asked if there would be a sprinkler system in the proposed garage.

Vice Chair Shully noted his concern about setting a precedence of constructing a storage facility that is four  times the maximum allowable square footage.

Chairman Cifonelli asked the ZBA if there were any further comments or questions.

No one wished to speak.

Motion: Christine Bolger moved to recommend denial of the zoning variation request for Mr. & Mrs. Gerald Hawk to construct a detached 3-car garage with storage area above on the 3.03 acre property for the property located at 675 Old Barrington Road; seconded by Vice Chair Shully.  

Discussion: There was some discussion.

Vote on Motion

By Roll Call: 

Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Vice Chair Shully, Marilyn McAlester, Christine Bolger, , and David Dziura  
Nays: 
None

Absent: 
June Kramer
Abstain: 
Rick Cavenaugh
Chairman Cifonelli declared the motion approved and noted that the Zoning Board of Appeals would make an unfavorable recommendation to the Village Board. It was noted that the Village Board meeting is scheduled for August 28, 2019 and encouraged the applicants to attend.

4.
Public Comment

There was no public comment.

5. 
Adjournment 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Marilyn McAlester moved to adjourn the Public Hearing Meeting; seconded by David Dziura.
The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 8:15 p.m. Chairman Cifonelli declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved by the Zoning Board of Appeals at a Public Meeting held 
October 13, 2020.

Attest:________________________
Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
